CHELSEA FOOTBALL CLUB
SUPPORTERS’ CONSULTATIVE FORUM 2015/16

3rd MEETING MINUTES
Meeting held in the Attenborough Suite, Chelsea FC at 6.15pm on Wednesday 20th April 2016.
Attendees



Club title/ group represented
Alexander, Chris 


Club Finance and Operations Director

Ashmore, Michael


CFCUK

Atkins, Steve 


Club Head of Communications and Public Affairs

Barrett, Michael


16-21’s

Buck, Bruce



Club Chairman

Coady, Debbie


Chelsea Supporters Trust

Daine, Nav



Club Head of Concessions

Dwyer, Kevin 


Home season ticket (“ST”) holder

Eldridge, Andy

 
Chelsea Supporters Club

Gerrard, Carol


Away ST holder

Hayden, Lisa



Disabled

Herring, Alan
 


Over 65’s
Hillers, Karl



Overseas supporters’ branch

Last, Nick



UK branch

Levy, Eddie



Hospitality

McCall, Mark



The Leadership Factor (guest)

Neal, Matthew


CFCNet

Newby, David


Club Marketing Manager

Regan, Andy 


Forum Chairman

Silver, Dan
 


Chelsea Football Fancast
Smith, Graham 


Club Head of Ticketing/ Head of Supporters’ Liaison 

Strange, Ruth


Member

Trenter, Peter


Chelsea Supporters Group

Winton, Natalie


Family stand

(Action points are underlined.)

ANNUAL SURVEY RESULTS

The Forum Chairman welcomed Mark McCall to present the survey results.
Mark stated this is the 12th year for the main survey.  About 20,000 were emailed with the survey and the response was 3,022.  This is considered to be an excellent response percentage. Those taking part represented all parts of the stadium and there was an increase in younger fans participating.  The survey ran from 9th February to 2nd March.  There was a decrease in the overall satisfaction level from 71.0% last year to 69.7%.  This may be attributable to the lower league position this year.
As previously the survey measures satisfaction for the most important aspects for supporters as well as the order of importance for those aspects.  Turnstile access in some areas, ease of exiting, stewarding and safety scored highly.  Price of tickets, price of food and drink as well as the Club’s booking fee was less satisfactory, followed by quality of food and drink, availability of tickets and atmosphere.    

Further analysis is conducted by age, gender and the stand in which the supporter sits.  The survey also asks for comparisons with other stadia visited in the past year.  Just less than three quarters of respondents had been to at least one other ground with 45% stating Stamford Bridge is a better experience and about a third rate it at the same level.  Atmosphere was often the main factor as to why the experience at another stadium was deemed to be better.  The general enjoyment of coming to Chelsea was a significant aspect in the comments received regarding the match day experience.  The difficulty of getting tickets was also highlighted by members for home matches.
We then analyse a combination of the issues that matter most and how they score.  Fans state that atmosphere is the most important aspect.  
Surveys are also conducted separately for hospitality and disabled supporters.  

For hospitality, staff assistance and stewarding score well in contrast to obtaining tickets for matches.  Analysis also takes place by suite.  Quality of food, speed of service and being seated by the start of each half are identified as the most important factors.  The overall satisfaction score was still excellent.
In the disability survey there were 306 respondents, also an excellent response.  Results are broken down according to disability.  Helpfulness of stewards and safety score well whereas price of food and drink and ease of access score lower.  As with the main fans’ survey, female fans score the match day experience higher than male fans do.  Location of match seats and access to kiosks are key aspects from the survey.


MINUTES OF THE LAST MEETING/ MATTERS ARISING FROM THE MINUTES

There were no changes to the minutes.
Meeting with stadium project team 

The Club intends to invite members of the project team to the first meeting next season.  The intention is to invite all current Forum members (including those from this season) to that meeting.
Dimmed lights for evening matches
The Club confirmed this happened from the middle of October.
Tel Aviv match
The Club confirmed that supporters had access to facilities throughout their time in the stadium.
Stewarding at European away matches

It was confirmed by the Club that a steward will be provided in the disabled area at European away matches if they are placed away from our other fans.
Tout concerns

The Club continues to feedback issues to the police and Council.  One representative commented that for the Manchester City match touting was apparent right outside the barriers at the tube station.  Another commented that police seemed unconcerned when touting was reported to them.  The Club confirmed that TFL only have responsibility up to the tube barriers.

Another representative commented that persistent touting occurs on the stretch from the match day exit at Fulham Broadway to the main road.  Another commented they were informed by police at one match that an undercover operation was underway which was why uniformed officers couldn’t take action.  It was also commented that touts are as far away as North End Road and generally numbers seem to be increasing.  A lot seemed to have Mancunian accents for the Manchester City match.  Another commented that to the east of the stadium touts are as far away as the cemetery entrance.

The Club responded that keeping tickets until 18 days before each match has helped.  There are more late tickets available to genuine fans as those tickets haven’t been sent to touts.

The Club will continue to pass on feedback to the police and council.

Formal shirts’ Megastore availability
The Club said that Hackett shirts are available and it’s working to see if a cheaper range of formal shirts can be made available by our providers.   
TOPICS SUBMITTED FOR THE AGENDA

Tout signs

A proposal was rejected to remove the tout signs though one supporter had complained they act as meeting points for touts.  One representative commented that having anti-tout measures in different languages helps.
The Club will investigate whether announcements can be made in different languages.

It was suggested that Club staff intervening in tout transactions may assist.  The Club responded it wouldn’t want its staff involved in potential confrontations with touts.  Touting is legal in some countries so some purchasers won’t know its illegal here.   

Representatives commented that further deterrents would be welcome from the Club, perhaps more visible staff walking around Fulham Road.  The Club responded that having its staff involved wouldn’t be appropriate for safety reasons but is happy to make further representations to the police.

In response to a question the Club stated that touting is a criminal act in the UK so the Club wouldn’t take action against purchasers directly.

Further to a request the Club will invite a police representative to attend a Forum meeting.
The Club commented that its anti-tout measures have been effective and reiterated it puts in a lot of resources to stop the practice.
Late comers in the West Lower
One representative raised the issue that this can be a major source of annoyance for some in that stand.  The Club was asked if a bell can be rung before the start of each half.

The Club said the problem is mainly due to late arrival.  It will consider turning the televisions off in the concourse prior to the start of each half.  Supporters are happy to trial this.
Wembley 1972 shirts
It was raised that the shirt from this era would be welcome in the Megastore and the Club commented that there are already more retro shirts available there.
Seating arrangements in a temporary stadium 
The Club commented that it hasn’t discussed how ST holders would be configured in a temporary stadium but the principle would be to keep fans happy over this and try to implement a fair approach so ST holders can continue to sit next to friends.
Stadium redevelopment 
The Club was asked for an update, not least as the walkway to Fulham Broadway was meant to start before the main stadium build.  The Club said the planning proposal has been with the Council since November and there has been a lot of communication since.  The Council and its planning department have been very helpful and we are still hopeful of getting planning permission this summer.
It’s still the case that some boxes have three year leases but with an option for the Club to terminate so this factor wouldn’t prevent stadium redevelopment.
In response to a question the Club commented that employment issues once we move out of Stamford Bridge haven’t been discussed in detail as yet.  Some staff with relevant functions would be necessary in a temporary stadium, for instance stewards, but there would be no hotel to run.  
Further to the action point set out earlier, a meeting with the planning team will take place should planning permission be granted.
Away ST Scheme seat views 
One representative raised the issue of the seats allocated, particularly for the Watford and Aston Villa games.  The Club responded that it has tried to assist by asking for seat area preferences but there may be excess demand for a particular area.
Away match pricing 
The Club was asked if demand for the away scheme may increase due to lower prices for away tickets.  It responded there are 13 spare places and these will be allocated according to loyalty points.  The Club added that a knock-on effect of the £30 away ticket price may lead to all away teams at Stamford Bridge taking the full allocation of 3,000 tickets for league games so there would consequently be fewer tickets to sell to our members.  It will be tempting for touts to buy tickets in the away end and sell them to our fans.
The Club also confirmed that tickets are officially £30 and not subsidised so the Premier League rule has been scrapped that away fans have to be charged the same as those equivalent home seats.  The Club considers that travel subsidy by the Club led to substantial savings for our fans in the past but it was important to have a consensus amongst Premier League clubs so we voted for the proposal, though we would have preferred other options.  We will still provide travel subsidies as appropriate.  The reduction in the price of tickets in the away end at Stamford Bridge is proportionately more than at most grounds in the country.  In consultation with fans’ groups including the Trust, other options may have been preferred.  The Club looks at travel subsidies afresh each season and won’t subsidise a reduction below £30 per ticket for next season at least.  Arsenal don’t provide a travel subsidy to the best of our knowledge.  

The Club confirmed that ticket subsidies for matches have been taken into account in the away ST debits.
European away ST loyalty

The Club confirmed that those who remain on the scheme at the end of the 2015/16 season will be invited to renew on the scheme when we return to European competition.

Ticket purchase transaction limit
The Club confirmed that the maximum purchase of four tickets online would remain in place.  A supporter could purchase more than four tickets in two separate transactions.
The Club is considering separate queues for those purchasing specific seats as opposed to those buying non-specifically when the new ticket system is introduced next year.  It added that, as away scheme ST holders have priority, if they wish to purchase more than four cup match tickets, they can send separate requests of four tickets each followed by an email requesting that those fans sit together.  One representative commented that four at a time for non-away ST holders seems fair.

The Club will make clear again next season that logging on before 7am for online purchases provides no advantage in the queuing system.
Social media for players 

One supporter stated that a complaint was sent in about a social media post showing a player skiing during the season. The Club responded that generally our players respect our social media rules but a player rehabbing or returning to the squad is given time off sometimes, sanctioned by the manager and the Club’s medical department.  The post only showed the player’s children sledging.
Supporter liaison role

It was raised by a representative that the UEFA handbook states the liaison role shouldn’t be held by someone at the Club.  The representative stated this is not to denigrate Graham’s good work as SLO.  The Club responded that it takes the role seriously and when it was introduced it appointed the person best placed to deal with the issues that would arise as SLO.  Also many issues sent to the Club involve other departments such as catering or IT so don’t fall under the remit of the SLO.  Overall the Club is satisfied this is the best solution for the fans.  
Representatives commented that a dedicated phone number and email address for the SLO would be welcome.

The Club said a phone number is publicised in the programme and it will introduce and publicise a specific SLO email address.  
Kingsmeadow 
With the planning application by AFC Wimbledon called in to the Mayor, the Club was asked if the Kingsmeadow transaction would proceed.  The Club responded we are near to a deal with Wimbledon but it is subject to their new planning application being approved.  
PSG away trip feedback
The Club contacted UEFA about events in the metro and fans being held back longer than normal.  Manchester City received 1,400 tickets initially and got an extra allocation to 2,200 by match day.  They had a similar system for ticket collection/ wristbands and their fans were also searched.
One supporter commented the turnaround for ticket collection was tight for those travelling on the day.  The Club said the busiest period was between 10am and 3pm with numbers slowing dramatically after 3.30.  The Club was also asked about Haifa and responded it was very difficult to find a suitable collection point there.  The events centre by the stadium was fully booked.  We looked into all options including ticket collection at the airport.
There were no major problems with distribution at any of the matches.  Representatives thanked the club for managing the process well.
Ian Britton

The Club was asked why there hadn’t been a more immediate response further to his death and responded that it may help to have a policy in place for dealing with players passing on as all can’t be honoured in the same way.  One representative said Ian had died relatively young and that, in contrast, Burnley had acted quickly.  Black armbands at the first match after his death would have been fitting.  There was no announcement when black armbands would be worn. 

The Club added that a lot had been communicated on social media and on Chelsea TV about Ian’s career with Chelsea.  The Club will look at formulating a clearer policy for honouring players who’ve died. 
Youth Cup Final

The Club confirmed that it hopes for a 10,000 crowd at the second leg.  The issue regarding crowd size is reliant on obtaining road closure approval from 4pm if the crowd is over a certain size, as well as organising sufficient staff for the game.  Fulham Broadway may be closed that day as well which doesn’t help.  Manchester City have taken 750 seats.  The Shed, East and West Stands will be used, at least in part.
Stadium-wide concessions

One representative commented that few junior seats are listed on the ticket exchange.  There was a suggestion that unsold tickets on the exchange could be offered as junior tickets.  The Club responded that the ticket on offer is the same category as the original ticket but that many concession tickets in the East Upper and Lower are generally on offer for each game.
Member ticket access

The Club was asked why members can’t buy more tickets together.  The Club responded that the issue is whether the full allocation is taken by the away club as many member tickets would be in the Shed End.  There are few tickets available for them together otherwise.  In response to another question the Club said it won’t add points to ticket exchange purchases as the seller will be disincentivised if they don’t retain their points.
Supporters’ club categories
The Club was asked why a second proposed Dubai supporters club isn’t allowed and why the membership status of the Toronto club is not resolved.  It responded that it makes sense just to have one club in Dubai and the Toronto club has bronze status which would change if they meet the criteria for a different tier. A certain number of True Blues is required for each tier and a change in administration at the Toronto club may have slowed their growth temporarily.
ANY OTHER BUSINESS

Spurs and Leicester games
The Club was asked about the demand from away clubs for tickets to these matches and concerns about their fans being in the home areas. Spurs in particular at the end of a Bank Holiday could be a recipe for problems.  The Club said stewards would deal with away fans in the wrong areas and there will be measures to deal with concerns about away fans.  
£100 half-time voucher draw

In response to a request, the Club will try and make the process more exciting.

Catering 

The Club thanked fans for taking part in the catering taster before the meeting and requested feedback.

New Forum member selection process
Representatives thanked the Club for the Forum meetings.  The Forum Chairman announced that the process for selecting new representatives would start in the next couple of weeks and thanked those whose terms were finishing this season.
The meeting finished at 8.10pm.
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